  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 3rd June 2014
in the Church Room, Ludham at 7.30pm.

Present: 
Mr M Flett (Chairman)










Mr B Webb

Mr D Ritchie

Mrs C Willoughby
Mr J Youngs
Mrs C Wall

Mrs K Bates

Mrs S Farnsworth

Mr M Monk

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
Election of Vice-Chairman

The Chairman asked for nominations for the position of Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council.  All Councillors unanimously voted for Mrs Bates to continue in the role of Vice-Chairman.

Welcome to the public: There were 5 members of the public present, together with the District Councillor.  The County Councillor had sent his apologies
Apologies for absence: Mr A Lupson, Mr J Usher, Mr B Tubby
Declarations of interest: None 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 6th May 2014 were approved
Matters Arising: 
· Norwich Road footpath fencing.  Mr Ritchie noted that he had spent some time looking at the footpath and believed that it needed to be fully replaced.  The Clerk said that she had asked Mr Monk for advice on who could replace / repair the chestnut paling and that he had kindly offered to quote on the work himself.  He said that he would put together two quotations; one for repair and one for replacement.  The Chairman thanked Mr Monk very much for again helping with village matters

· St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge path.  Update.  The Chairman informed the Parish Council that Adrian Clarke of the Broads Authority had contacted him to explain that the path was taking longer than he would have hoped but that he expected to have the last agreement back from the final landowner in the next week or so.  He had gone on to explain that he hoped to have final versions of all three of the agreements to refer them to the BA agent in order to get them formalised.  He expected to have the situation resolved in June.  
Correspondence:

1. PCSO report.  The Clerk had received an email from Laura Bennett explaining that her shift pattern meant that she would be unable to attend the meeting.  She had sent her report by email as follows:  there had been 8 calls from the area since the last meeting: 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 call for a concern for safety, 1 report of lost property, 1 road related call, 2 calls for information purposes
2. David Williams, NNDC.  Thank you letter regarding Exception Housing.  The Chairman read David Williams’ letter to the Council, which said that he was grateful to them for their support in principal for the development of an exceptions housing scheme in Ludham.  The letter went on to say that for the scheme to progress it was essential that a land owner of an appropriate site would be willing to support such a scheme.  The Chairman said that he was disappointed that David Williams had not yet come back to the Council or made mention of a person from another Parish Council who had been through the scheme and who would be willing to advise.  Paul Williams said that he would contact David about this
3. Ludham Village Hall.  Annual Accounts.  The Chairman congratulated the Village Hall on a good set of accounts which included an operating profit of nearly £400 for the year.  This meant that the balance carried forward was a little over £9,000, which was a good level to be retained.  It was noted, though, that within a few years the roof would need replacing, which would be expensive.  
Agenda items:

1. Confirm earmarked reserves.  All Councillors had received a copy of the earmarked reserves.  The Chairman explained that at 31.3.2014 the Parish Council had £10,920 in reserve.  This was broken down into specific items such as election expenses.  The Chairman said that there would be an election in 2015, which would incur some costs.  The general reserve had increased in the last financial year by £748 to £4,520.  The Council agreed that these figures were acceptable
2. Ludham Parish Council website – discussion.  The Clerk said that she felt that the Parish Council needed a website, and that it seemed that many other Parish Councils had websites.  She had researched this and was glad to discover that NALC funds a website umbrella scheme called norfolkparishes.gov.  The Parish Council agreed that the clerk should research this further.  There was some discussion about whether or not draft minutes should be added to a website.  It was agreed that draft minutes should only be included after they have been ratified by the Parish Council (at the following meeting)
Reports:  
Adjourn meeting
County / District Councillor Reports:  District Councillor Paul Williams noted that the Big Society Fund was still open and that there had not been many applications.  He said that the fund was under-utilised – in this financial year there had only been around 33 awards made, totalling around ¼ million, which was around a third of the ‘pot’.  He asked the Parish Council to encourage clubs, societies, village halls and any other community-based projects to consider applying for a grant.  Paul Williams also noted that the BA would be holding their third Parish Forum in Fleggburgh Village Hall on the 12th of June from 5.30pm to 8.30pm.  He encouraged everyone to go.  The Chairman supported this, and said that previous forums had been very successful.  Paul Williams also noted that Ludham Bridge Staithe was soon to be in the ownership of the Broads Authority.  He also informed the Council that someone had been arrested over the recent theft of fuel within the village.  Paul Williams also said that Victory Housing may consider starting the work early on School Close.  He said that there were only 3 residents left living in the sheltered housing.
A member of the public asked if the clerk could contact Highways to discuss the flooding issues in the village and the lack of drainage, in particular at Grange Road / Grange Close and at Whitegates.   A member of the public also asked about road sweeping.  Paul Williams explained that due to NCC cut backs, smaller roads would not be cleaned unless specifically requested.  It was asked that Paul Williams could contact Highways and ask them to clean Grange Road.
A member of the public noted that the permissive pathway from Coldharbour to St Benet’s Way had become very overgrown.  David Ritchie said that it would be cut by the BA at some point, and that they did always cut it every year.  The Chairman said that he knew that BA did have some money allocated for cutting permissive pathways; he said that he would speak to them himself about this pathway.
Reconvene meeting.

Planning Applications:

1.  NNDC.  PF/14/0664.  14, Catfield Road.  This application had been withdrawn shortly after the May meeting, and had been resubmitted shortly before the June meeting and therefore had not been present on the agenda.  Matt Monk explained that although he was not directly involved in the planning application (he did not stand to benefit financially) he knew of the application and was able to explain some of the changes to the application.  After discussion, the Parish Council decided that the changes did not affect their decision at the May meeting to object to the plans.  Brian Webb and Matt Monk noted that they did not agree with the rest of the Parish Council on this matter.
Planning Decisions:

1. BA/2014/0040/FUL.  How Hill Trust, How Hill.  Demolition of existing dilapidated toilet block and erection of wooden log cabin replacement.  Approval given.  Noted
Payments: 

1. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259.  Authorised
2. Chq no 998.  Century Printing.  £52.15.  Authorised
3. Chq no 999.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £342.05.  Authorised
At the Chairman’s discretion: 
Other items to be noted or for future agendas:
The Chairman suggested that standing orders should be reviewed at the next meeting.  There was a brief discussion as to whether or not this should wait until after the elections but it was agreed that the existing Parish Councillors would be best placed to review the current standing orders
Apologies for the next meeting:  
Items for the Parish News: 
1. Big Society Fund
2. Rail pass changes
The meeting closed at 8.25pm
Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council would take place on Tuesday 1st July in the Church Rooms at 7.30pm
